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SANTA BARBARA AUDUBON SOARS TO 209
ON 1997 CHRISTMAS BIRD COUNT

by Joan Lentz

ne dedicated birder scrambled out of bed at 1:00
@ a.m., drove up to East Camino Cielo, and

counted a Western Screech-Owl. Two other
participants spent the day knee-deep in the mud of Goleta
Slough. Still others sat for hours and watched special
feeders where grosbeaks, doves, or hummingbirds were
anticipated to show up. From Gibraltar Reservoir to the
Upper Santa Ynez River, from Ellwood to Montecito, and
from a boat offshore, Santa Barbara Auduboners counted
the birds they saw on January 3, 1998, and came up with
a winning total.

At press time, our census of 209 species sighted was
the highest recorded nationally, with the exception of the
topmost Christmas Counts in Texas. So ... we swept
California, even though our arch-rival of many years,
Freeport, Texas, edged us out with 215,

In the weeks before the Count, pessimism ruled. Unlike
‘last year when the area was full of montane birds, this
year no chickadees, siskins, or crossbills were to be found
anywhere. Everyone said there were “just no birds
around.” Sparrow flocks were down; numbers of
American Robins and Cedar Waxwings were low; even
warblers appeared to be scarce, with the exception of a
few stake-outs turned up in last-minute scouting.

But when Count Day dawned calm and clear —
bracketed by rain storms — and 125 birders started to
work their magic, the day became an amazing exercise in
brilliant birding and plain old hard work. First, we got the
famous returning birds — those that have spent the winter
here annually, like the Eurasian Wigeon and Zone-tailed
Hawk (both 5 years) and the Orchard Oriole (3 years).
Then we rolled up our sleeves and sought the stake-outs:
the Black-and-white Warbler at the cemetery, the
Baltimore Qriole at the end of Armitos in Goleta; the Red-
naped Sapsucker in Mission Canyon Heights; the
American Redstart on San Jose Creek in Goleta; the

Nashville Warbler at the Bird Refuge. So far, so good —
but by noon, when the tally began at Goleta Beach and
Jay Bishop began organizing the birders gathered around,
there were still some big holes in the list:

In the end, it was the easy-to-identify but hard-to-find
species, that made the difference. The discovery of one
Long-billed Curlew near Hope Ranch Beach, one Short-
eared Owl on More Mesa, one Rock Wren near Arroyo
Burro Beach, one Yellow-billed Magpie along Paradise
Road, a Sage Sparrow and a Townsend’s Solitaire at La
Cumbre Peak, and a Tri-colored Blackbird at the dump
show how we can really scour the Count circle.

" At the compilation countdown at S.B. Museum of

Natural History that night, the true surprises of the Count

were unveiled. As assembled birders feasted on a potluck
dinner, they leamned just how their diligence had paid off.
Nobody expected to hear that a Red-necked Grebe was
in the Santa Barbara harbor, or that a Summer Tanager
had been found in Goleta; that a Palm Warbler was on the
steps at Shoreline Park, a Brewer’s Sparrow was in
Alameda Park downtown, a Black-chinned Hummingbird

- was in south Goleta, and a Broad-tailed Hummingbird
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